COHO RETURNS DANGEROUSLY LOW
For the last two years, the return of spawning coho salmon to the Cowichan Watershed has been dismal – about 5 to 10% of normal. Frank Sutherland and Ashley Pifko of the Cowichan Lake Salmonid Enhancement Society have been counting coho spawners in the upper basin and Richards Creek, an important Somenos Lake tributary.  “This year was the worst we’ve ever seen” said Sutherland.  “We can’t afford to have any more years like this”.

Indeed. When returns are this low, some streams may not get any spawners and the fish are just one bad flood or prolonged summer drought away from getting knocked back to bare survival levels. We had such a flood in early December but it appears that most fish came in after the worst of it. The rest of the winter has been very good so far and there is a healthy snow pack that bodes well for the early part of the summer at least.

One of the most frustrating things about low salmon returns of the last two decades is that the causes are more to do with a warming planet rather than the usual freshwater survival factors. A warmer North Pacific Ocean is less productive for salmon due to reduced food supply and nutrients and increased predators from the south. No amount of fixes to local salmon habitat will improve ocean climate. But there may be some hope for a return to cooler conditions.

Some climate scientists believe that fluctuations in solar activity are more responsible for climate change than man made activities like increases in greenhouse gases. They argue that carbon dioxide levels have been higher in the past without the attendant temperature increases and cite other historical data to support the notion of sun driven climate vagaries. They also indicate that solar activity is beginning to wane and, if the last two winters are good indicators, they may be on to something extremely important. 
 Last winter was supposed to be an El Nino event which generally means a bland, mild winter in B.C. It was anything but. This winter has been very cool and snowy all across Canada and the 07 winter in the Southern Hemisphere was similar. There was even a marked increase in sea ice cover in the far south. Last summer was also cooler than normal.  I have been studying B.C. winters since I was a boy in Nelson in the 1950’s. The last two winters remind me very much of those days. Last year wasn’t quite as cold as a fifties winter but this year has seen temperatures across the northern half of the province dip well below minus 40 and hold there for weeks. This hasn’t happened for many years and some people were wondering if it would ever happen again.
It’s hard to know what to believe about climate change; there is so much noise around the subject. But I hope the apparent cooling trend is real and it persists to cool the northern seas, dampen the summers somewhat and allow salmon to once again return to the Cowichan in strength. This watershed provides some of the finest coho habitat on earth and it hurts to see it almost empty of fish.
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